TOWN OF PORT REXTON 

Minutes 

Regular Meeting 

Tuesday January 31, 2023
6:30 P.M. 
This meeting was held at the Council Chambers

Present at the meeting were:

Mayor Dean Bailey                         Deputy Mayor Wanda Rex

Councillor Eldon Bannister            Councillor Janice Hayward Councillor Chris Kelly                     Councillor Judy Lander                  Councillor Roland Taylor

Town Clerk/Manager Lois Long    Assistant Clerk Tina Toope  

Mayor Bailey called the meeting to order and asked for the adoption of the agenda for this meeting.

MOTION #01- 2023– Bannister/Hayward; resolved the Agenda for this meeting shall be adopted as presented. All members present in favor, Motion carried. 
Mayor Bailey called for a motion to adopt the minutes of the meeting held on November 29th and December 14, 2022.

MOTION #02 – 2023 Rex/Bannister; resolved the minutes of the meetings held on November 29th and December 14, 2022 shall be adopted as presented. All members present in favor, Motion carried. 
REPORTS AND BUSINESS ARISING
Recreation Commission

Councillor Hayward reported on the new PL4C program and the in-person meeting and working session which was held on Monday of last week here at the recreation room. The meeting was a great success with a good turn-out of potential partners and the information session was most encouraging. The Atlantic Regional Mentor, Joe Doiron, was quite pleased with the tremendous show of support for the PL4C in Port Rexton. The next steps are planning targets, some training, etc. There will be another meeting on February 16th (virtual), and another in person session at the recreation room on March 27th. Mayor Bailey is representing the town at the meetings and Councillor Hayward is of course involved for the Recreation Commission and the town as well. Councillor Hayward invited any members of council who would like to attend. Information and up-dates will be sent along to anyone who is interested in becoming a part of this exciting venture.    
Heritage Society

    Councillor Lander reported that the society has recently met and along with planning the Fall Fair have discussed getting an Interpretation Board placed on Gun Hill and possibly one on Robin Hood Beach. Council members thought this is a great idea and would certainly support this plan. The next Heritage Society meeting is scheduled for February 9th and, as always, would be happy to welcome new members. 
Recreation Park Project

    Mayor Bailey reported the work on the rink building is still moving along and is gradually getting closer to completion. 

    There has been constant work put into getting inc on the rink, however the weather seems to have other plans each time. The last couple of weeks there was 60 hours of pumping water and just getting a nice layer of ice, then the rain came once again and ruined all those hours of work. It continues to be a work in progress and continuous investigation into alternate ways to better means of keeping the ice on the rink.  
Waste Site

     The site is continuing to run smoothly with no trouble reported lately. Mayor Bailey mentioned that in the spring the piles of rope from the former mussel farm should be buried to make room for another section for dumping if needed. It was agreed that this will be taken care of as soon as weather permits.  
Hike Discovery

Deputy Mayor Rex reported there have not been any meetings    so nothing to report at this time. 
CORRRESPONDENCE
-Training Schedules have been received for the various training that has to be done by all council members before September 2023. It was decided to register for one of the mandatory sessions, ‘Access to Information and Protection of Privacy -Module 5’ as a group for the virtual training on Thursday, March 23rd. The other mandatory sessions will be done as other options are offered. The clerk has been informed there will be further virtual, in person, and e-learning opportunities coming up in the spring and summer. Mayor bailey will set up for the ATIPP session in the recreation room on March 23rd and all members will attend except Councillor Lander, who will do all the required sessions as soon as she can, so she will then be finished before her work season starts in the spring.

· A copy of house plans and a request for approval for residential development was received from a property owner at 3 Newhook Road in Port Rexton. The property and the request conform to the town development regulations and zoning so a motion was made accordingly.                                                                                      MOTION #03- 2023 –Taylor/Bannister; resolved the Approval in Principle will be granted for this residential development at 3 Newhook Road, pending the approval of all other relevant departments and/or agencies. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

· Received from Telecommunications Alliance was notification that starting on April 1, 2023, as a result of a decision of the CRTC local ten-digit dialing will be introduced in Newfoundland and Labrador. Residents will have to use the area code 709 as well as the seven digit telephone number for all local calls. 
· Received from Heritage NL was information pertaining to the designation by Municipalities of structures within their community as heritage sites. Councillor Lander has been talking to personnel of Heritage NL and had information about the procedure which will include the adoption of development regulations. There are sample regulations available and assistance from Heritage NL as required so it was decided to look into this further over the next few months and discuss it further at that time.

· A letter was received from Geffrey Fowlow, who was granted a ‘Leave of Absence’ from his position as Fire Chief on November 27, 2020 to deal with some personal issues which involved legal matters. The letter requested that he be reinstated to his position as Fire Chief after being found innocent of all charges against him. Included was a letter from his lawyer stating that Mr. Fowlow was acquitted of all charges against him on November 24, 2022 in the Supreme Court, Gander NL.

As was the process with the leave of absence, Council confirmed that Mr. Fowlow is well within his right to ask to return and to be granted that reinstatement to his former position. 
· MOTION #04- 2023 –Bannister/Lander ; resolved that as of February 1, 2023, Geffrey Fowlow shall be reinstated to the position of Fire Chief of the Port Rexton Volunteer Fire Department. All members present in favour, Motion carried.
Mayor Bailey then asked Deputy Mayor Rex to take over the rest of the meeting so he can leave to attend a meeting with the Fire Department members to discuss the return of the Fire Chief to his position, to answer any questions, and to address any concerns. Deputy Mayor took the chair and the Council meeting continued. 
FINANCES
The financial summary for January as included in Council member’s packages was briefly discussed.

January invoices totalling $10,652.09

Preauthorized payments and transfers: $9,642.40 

Revenue January 1- 31, 2023: $45,066.47
Disbursements January 1 – 31, 2023: $20,294.49
General operating account balance Jan. 31, 2023: $58,929.46 

MOTION #05 - 2023– Taylor/Kelly; resolved the acceptance of this report and the approval for payment of all regular monthly bills, and confirms payment of related invoices as submitted that have been paid to date. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

The Clerk then presented for resolution in Council the 2023 Tax Roll Information to date as follows:

Residential Property Tax: $149,010.40

Commercial Property Tax: $15,948.42

Poll Tax: $4,331.00

Water Rates (Residential): $7,260.00

Water Rates (Commercial): $900.00

Utility Taxes: $18,278.81

MOTION #06 - 2023– Bannister/Rex; resolved the approval for this Tax Roll information as invoiced for 2023. All members present in favour, Motion carried.


Council Tax Credit, 2023 
MOTION #07 - 2023– Rex/Hayward; resolved the approval for this minimum ($300) 2023 tax credit for council. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

The Clerk mentioned having an estimated list of office supplies, (based on the past years needs), submitted to Office Supply businesses for quotes. Even though we attempt to support locally as much as possible the clerk was told to go ahead to check out any differences in cost.
The Clerk also asked for a resolution to send out final notices to delinquent taxpayers.   
MOTION #08- 2023– Bannister/Taylor; resolved the approval for the Clerk to issue final notices to delinquent taxpayers. All members present in favour, Motion carried.

GENERAL BUSINESS 

Waste Disposal Committee

The Clerk informed Council about the situation with the Waste Disposal Committee or lack thereof. At this time there is basically no committee, since there is only Tina and Karen Piercey, the ‘Chair’ of the committee. There is no consistency with collections, no bills issued only those Tina does for Trinity East, people from all over pay their fees at the office which is receipted by Tina, but we have no way of knowing who else is paying in the other communities. It is certainly time to do something about this and the Clerk suggested she try to make contact with someone who may have authority over the waste disposal committees and try to have something straightened out.

MOTION #09 - 2023– Bannister/Hayward; resolved the Clerk will explore whatever means possible through contacts and letters to try to clear up the situation with the waste disposal committee.  All members present in favour, Motion carried.

Lighting in the Fire Hall/Municipal Building

A recent inspection by the Fire Department since the recreation room renovations found some deficiencies in the lighting here in this building, such as Exit lights for all exits, more emergency lights required, battery packs for emergency lights, extra smoke detectors, etc. A short list was done and a quote was received for $3975.00 plus hst. This seems quite high so it was decided to explore more options and do more pricing before committing to one quote. 
No further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:15 pm, on a Motion 2023(10)Bannister/Lander. 
____________________                     ____________________

Mayor Dean Bailey                                  Clerk/Manager Lois Long
